
 
“Proving” What We Know 

 
Some people say that the Wise Men of Helm are fools. Don’t you 
believe it. It’s just that foolish things are always happening to 
them.  
—Solomon Simon, The Wise Men of Helm and Their Merry Tales 
 
Sometimes humor and fable can help us get enough distance 
from human behavior to see ourselves and our patterns more 
clearly. In the 1940s, Solomon Simon wrote a series of fables 
about the town of Helm, a curious place hidden deep in the 
mountainous forests of Eastern Europe.1 The oral tradition of 
these tales dates back to at least the 1500s. No one knows 
exactly how Helm came to be, Simon wrote, but one origin tale 
has it that an angel was carrying a sackful of foolish souls back 
up to heaven for mending when he got lost in a storm. As the 
angel struggled to find his way, his sack got caught on the point 
of a tall tree, ripped, and spilled all of the foolish souls down the 
mountainside into Helm. Another origin tale had it that a strange 
stream of air, known for making human beings into simpletons, 
blew into Helm one day, and the Helmites breathed so deeply 
that they, their children, and their children’s children were 
afflicted. 
 
However Helm came to be, what is most notable about the town, 
according to Simon, is that people there seem to reason . . . um . 
. . differently from the way people in other parts of the world do 
(or at least think we do). For example, the town sages often busy 
themselves by testing the logical reasoning of young novices. 
One novice might be asked a chemistry question: “What 
sweetens a glass of tea: the sugar or the teaspoon that stirs it?” If 
you answered, “The sugar, of course!” you would not make it far 
in the town of Helm. The right answer in Helm is that the 
teaspoon sweetens the tea; the sugar is needed only to tell the 
stirrer when to stop stirring. When the sugar has dissolved, the 
person can stop stirring, confident that the spoon has been in the 
tea long enough to sweeten it. 
 
Another novice might be asked: “What makes the oceans salty?” 
“Herring” is the right answer in Helm. Since the herring eaten in 
Helm are salted, when they swim in the ocean, they must make 



the water salty. Still another novice might be asked a 
meteorology question: “Why are summer days long and winter 
days short?” In Helm, everyone knows that heat expands and 
cold contracts. Therefore, summer days expand because of the 
heat, and winter days contract because of the cold. What could 
be more obvious?  
 
Indeed.  
 
As Simon retells and weaves anew the stories of Helm, the 
reader begins to see patterns of misguided thinking, faulty logic, 
and confirmation bias. To test the hypothesis that the spoon 
sweetens the tea and not the sugar, for example, we might try to 
sweeten the tea using the same spoon but with no sugar, or the 
same spoon with salt instead of sugar, and compare the results. 
Convinced that the teaspoon sweetens the tea, however, we do 
not explore data that might challenge this preconception; instead 
we create a spurious rationale for the sugar, namely that it is 
needed to measure the time required by the spoon to stir the tea. 
 
And lest we think that such faulty reasoning occurs only in fables, 
one of the developing story lines about the United States 
government’s 2003 decision to go to war in Iraq is about 
confirmation bias. George Tenet, CIA director during the years 
leading to the war, wrote a book in 2007 titled At the Center of 
the Storm. As reported in the New York Times: 
 

Mr. Tenet takes blame for the flawed 2002 National 
Intelligence Estimate about Iraq’s weapons programs, call-
ing the episode “one of the lowest moments of my seven-
year tenure.” He expresses regret that the document was 
not more nuanced, but says there was no doubt in his 
mind at the time that Saddam Hussein possessed uncon-
ventional weapons. “In retrospect, we got it wrong partly 
because the truth was so implausible,” he writes. 

 
If we are convinced that something is true—Saddam Hussein has 
unconventional weapons—then, under the spell of confirmation 
bias, we look only for data that confirms our bias and reject or 
interpret away any data that might challenge what we already 
know to be true. 
 



This tendency in human beings, and human beings in groups—to 
seek only data that confirms what we already believe to be true—
underscores the importance of the stances we discussed earlier, 
such as the commitment to seeing whole systems/seeking 
diverse perspectives and the need to suspend certainty. These 
stances prepare us to welcome divergence, not fear it, and 
encourage us to seek out data that may challenge our current 
perspectives, allowing us a more nuanced view of reality. 


